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Economic Analysis 

Headline CPI Down for Third Consecutive Month 
Kim Fraser Chase 

• CPI declined a massive 0.7% in January and dropped 0.2% on a YoY basis 

• Core inflation increased at a healthy 0.2% as the services components continue to gain 

• We expect to see positive inflation in February but our annual forecast remains low 

Downward pressures on inflation intensified in January, with both food and energy prices weighing on headline 

CPI. As expected, energy prices declined for the seventh consecutive month, reflecting a significant 18.7% drop 

in the gasoline index. In an unusual twist for the CPI report, prices for food at home fell 0.2% for the first time 

since May 2013, mostly stemming from dairy and related products as well as fruits and vegetables. This was 

mostly offset by a modest increase in the prices of food away from home. Overall, headline CPI declined 0.7%, 

marking the largest monthly drop since December 2008. Excluding food and energy, prices increased 0.2% 

following a 0.1% increase in December. This confirms our view on the limited pass-through to core inflation.  

January’s significant drop in headline inflation is likely to be the last for a while. We have already seen a 

measurable increase in energy prices throughout February thus far, with Brent crude oil prices up nearly 25% 

since January 30
th
. WTI prices have increased a more modest 6% since the end of last month. Natural gas 

prices have also ticked up more than 11% throughout the past few weeks. All of this suggests a positive 

adjustment for headline CPI in February, with core inflation expected to remain slow but steady. Despite our 

expectations for stronger upward pressures in the coming months, our forecast for average inflation in 2015 

remains low. January’s YoY inflation rate was much lower than expected, at -0.2% compared to 12 months ago, 

so we would need to see a significant pickup in 2H15 in order to achieve an annual average near 1.5%. Core 

inflation is falling right in line with our expectations at 1.6% YoY in January, setting up nicely for an annual 

average near 1.9% for 2015. 
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Headline and Core Inflation  
(YoY % Change)  

Chart 2 

BBVA Research U.S. Inflation Risk Index  
(Higher risk<0; Lower risk>0) 
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DISCLAIMER 

This document was prepared by Banco Bilbao Vizcaya Argentaria’s (BBVA) BBVA Research U.S. on behalf of itself and its affiliated 

companies (each BBVA Group Company) for distribution in the United States and the rest of the world and is provided for information 

purposes only. Within the US, BBVA operates primarily through its subsidiary Compass Bank. The information, opinions, estimates and 

forecasts contained herein refer to the specific date and are subject to changes without notice due to market fluctuations. The information, 

opinions, estimates and forecasts contained in this document have been gathered or obtained from public sources, believed to be correct by 

the Company concerning their accuracy, completeness, and/or correctness. This document is not an offer to sell or a solicitation to acquire or 

dispose of an interest in securities. 


